
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 18th December 2012

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Bellamy, Brown, Freer, Jelley, Lamb, Malin Wiley and Zanger.
Also Present:
Councillors David Bishop, June Derbyshire and Maggie Don.
12.EX.70
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillor Dearing.

12.EX.71
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Ian Jelley declared a personal interest in the item under consideration as a relative of a Landlord.

Councillor Mark Dearing, having declared a personal prejudicial interest in the item under discussion as a Landlord, was not present at the meeting.

12.EX.72
MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC – RIGHT TO SPEAK POLICY

Mr Headland, Mr Mick Blissett and Ms Zoe Tuffin indicated they wished to exercise their right to address the Executive Committee on the item under consideration.
12.EX.73
LOCALISATION OF COUNCIL TAX BENEFIT 

A report was submitted which:-
(a)
reminded members of the background to the national abolition of Council Tax Benefit (CTB) and proposed introduction of Localised Council tax Support (LCTS) from April 2013;

(b)
reminded members of the consultation programme outlining the key strtegic choices available to the Council;

(c)
Outlined the findings from the consultation process; and

(d)
requested the Committee to make a recommendation to Council in relation to a Council Tax Support Scheme to be effective from 1st April 2013.

Mr Headland, Mr Blissett and Ms Tuffin addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy. They presented suggestions for alternative exemption discounts to the proposed changes outlined in the report, particularly in respect of Classes A, C and long term empty homes.  The speakers were thanked for their attendance.
Members noted that local authorities were required to set their own scheme by 31st January 2013. If they did not set their own scheme, a default scheme would be imposed by Central Government on the basis of the current scheme, but with reduced resources. The Government had indicated that transitional funding for 2013/14 would be available, but the Council would have to apply for it.

During debate, members discussed the following alternative options to proposals contained within the report:-

· To apply a 100% discount to Class A (Uninhabitable) Properties for 1 month

· To apply a 100% discount to Class A (Uninhabitable) Properties for 2 months
· To apply a 100% discount for Class C (New Empty and Unfurnished Properties) for 6 months

· To apply a zero discount for Class C (New Empty and Unfurnished Properties) from day one.

· Not to apply for government transitional funding as this would be for one year only and may be administratively cumbersome


It was noted that Kettering Borough Council were the only authority in the local area to have consulted on discounts and exemptions, and government guidance had indicated no obligation to consult on this issue. The proposals contained in the report took into account comments made during the consultation. The proposals were also better than those being proposed by neighbouring authorities and would reduce the funding gap whilst limiting the potential impact on vulnerable groups.  

RESOLVED
that the comments that were submitted as part of the consultation process be noted and those that took part in the process be thanked, and that it be RECOMMENDED to Full Council that:-

(i)
with effect from 1st April 2013, the following changes be made to Council Tax Discounts and Exemptions:
a. Second Homes – to pay normal tax from day 1 (no discount)

b. Repossessed Properties (Class L) - to pay normal tax from day 1 (no discount)

c. Uninhabitable Properties (Class A) - to pay normal tax from day 1 (no discount)

d. New Empty and Unfurnished Properties (Class C) - to pay normal tax after 3 days (no discount)

e. Long Term Empty Homes – in addition to the current charge, to pay a 50% premium after 2 years.

(ii)
the following specific scheme changes be made to the existing Council Tax Benefit scheme, with effect from 1st April 2013 (if the Council does not receive government transitional grant funding), or with effect from 1st April 2014 (if the Council does receive government transitional grant funding);

a. Abolish the 2nd adult rebate

b. A 15% reduction in percentage liability used to calculate entitlement

(iii)
the Council apply for Government transitional funding for 2013/14; and
(iv)
authority be granted to the Chief Financial Officer to amend the Council Tax support scheme for 2013/14, to ensure that it is in line with the government’s stated criteria

.(The meeting started at 5:00pm and ended at 6.05 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

AI

Executive Committee No. 

18.12.12


